ARTICLE



The Antimilitarist Campaign against Compulsory Military Service in Spain during the 1970s and 1980s

Carlos Ángel Ordás García 💿

Departament d'Història Moderna i Contemporània, Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, Edifici B, 08193 Bellaterra (Cerdanyola del Vallès), Spain carlosangel.ordas@uab.cat

The present article focuses on the political and social influence of the antimilitarist movement in Spain during the 1970s and 1980s. The article shows how throughout the 1970s the issue of conscientious objection became part of a wider context of struggle for the individual and collective rights and freedoms the Francoist dictatorship denied the Spanish population, achieving an important political impact by concentrating its action on Spain's external image. Throughout the following decade, the antimilitarist movement grew within a context of large-scale mobilisations and public debate around pacifism and antimilitarism, on the occasion of the referendum on Spain's permanence in NATO. The most important campaign was that of resistance both to military service and the alternative social service, the so-called *insumisión*.

In Spain, the word *'insumisión'* directly refers to the civil disobedience campaign carried out by a large number of young activists during the last quarter of the twentieth century. This campaign consisted of the refusal to comply with both compulsory military service (CMS) and the alternative social service (ASS), disregarding the legal consequences that these actions would have. The aim of this paper is to analyse the resistance to military service in Spain during the 1970s and 1980s, a period when this resistance emerged and developed, first as a series of actions aimed at the recognition of the right to conscientious objection and subsequently as the *insumisión* campaign.

The paper concerns different aspects of the *insumisión* campaign. It shows how a demand for a minor issue during the Francoist dictatorship became a mass movement in the post-Francoist democratic system. During the transition to democracy, it is vital to understand why the Spanish youth supported so fervently the campaign, and in doing so, broke away from the cultural and social heritage of Francoism, particularly with regard to gender and the importance of the army as an institution. These transformation processes, which favoured the expansion of antimilitarism and social support for *insumisión*, are analysed against the background of the distinctive features of the Spanish context during the 1980s; finally, the contribution focuses on the impact of the *insumisión* campaign on fuelling the public debate over pacifist and antimilitarist issues, and its importance as a movement in testing the democratic legitimacy of post-Franco Spain.

Despite the importance of the antimilitarist movement during the 1980s and 1990s for Spanish society, there has been limited research on the issue, and most works have been produced by activists or groups which were close to this movement.¹ To offer a fresh view on social and political activism of

¹ Rafael Ajangiz, Servicio militar obligatorio en el siglo XXI: cambio y conflito (Madrid: Centro de Investigaciones Sociológicas, 2003), and 'Objeción de conciencia, insumisión y movimiento antimilitarista', Mientras Tanto, 91–2 (2004), 139–54; Cinthya Cockburn, Antimilistarism. Political and Gender Dynamics of Peace Movements (Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillan, 2012); 74–102, Pedro Ibarra, ed., Objeción e Insumisión. Claves ideológicas y sociales (Madrid: Fundamentos, 1992); Xavier Aguirre, Rafael Ajangiz, Pedro Ibarra and Rafael Sainz, La insumisión, un singular ciclo histórico de desobediencia civil (Madrid: Tecnos, 1998); Pedro Oliver, 'Los iniciadores del movimiento de objetores de

[©] The Author(s), 2022. Published by Cambridge University Press

the conscientious objectors in Spain, the article, for the first time, utilises the reports and minutes of the main assemblies of the groups of *Movimiento de Objeción de Conciencia* (MOC) and Mili KK in Catalonia and Spain.² The movement's depository, available at the War Resisters International Collection, comprises reports, pamphlets and correspondence between conscientious objectors of the 1970s. In addition, Casal del Pau, located in the Ateneu Enciclopèdic de Barcelona, holds hundreds of boxes with meeting minutes, correspondence, secretary's notebooks, magazines, pamphlets, etc., from the most important groups of objectors and *insumisos* of the last two decades of the twentieth century. Moreover, in order to understand the pacifist message as articulated in that period, all antimilitarist and pacifist magazines of the time have been analysed along with semi-structured interviews of the main activists from different antimilitarist movement groups.

Resistance during the Franco Dictatorship

Resistance to compulsory military service is an old practice dating back to the late eighteenth century. Until 1984, military service fostered social inequality, since the wealthier social classes always had alternatives to avoid the military service entirely or to do it under more comfortable and less dangerous circumstances. Moreover, military service represented a risk to the physical and mental health of conscripts.³ This was still true during the 1980s. From 1968, compulsory military service lasted two years, subsequently being reduced in 1984 to one year and in 1991 to nine months. Alternative Social Service (ASS) was first recognised in 1984 with an initial duration of a period between eighteen and twenty-four months, subsequently being reduced to thirteen and eighteen months in 1991. Establishing a longer period than for the compulsory military service was considered a way of penalising the ASS, a tactic that was condemned by all objectors. However, the main reason for rejecting the ASS was the fact that large parts of the Spanish youth refused to carry out any kind of obligatory service to the state in the 1980s, a stance that became a common practice in the wake of the collective disobedience campaign, the so-called *insumisión*.

The *insumisión* campaign officially began in February 1989, but similar issues were addressed in previous campaigns demanding the official recognition of conscientious objection (CO). These protests took place in the 1970s to achieve the acknowledgement of a right that was not granted by the repressive Francoist legal system and formed a part of a wider struggle for fundamental rights and freedoms under Franco.⁴ Conscientious objectors explored various strategies of resistance under a dictatorial regime. Many of the young activists who refused to do compulsory military service were imprisoned. However, imprisonment was skilfully used by objectors and their support networks as a way of shedding more light on the problem.⁵ Despite the repression, the issue of conscientious objection developed a strong countercultural appeal amongst large parts of the Spanish youth.

Conscientious objection (CO) in Spain became a political issue during the 1970s. The first objectors were the Jehovah's witnesses, who resisted CMS in the late 1950s. The right to CO was never

conciencia (1971–1977)', in Manuel Ortiz Heras, ed., *Culturas políticas del nacionalismo español: del franquismo a la transición* (Madrid: La Catarata, 2009), 219–44, 'El movimiento pacifista en la transición democrática española', in Rafael Quirosa-Cheyrouze, ed., *La sociedad española en la Transición. Los movimientos sociales en el proceso democratizador* (Madrid: Biblioteca Nueva, 2011), 271–84, and 'El movimiento de objeción de conciencia e insumisión en España (1971–2002)', *Hispania Nova*, 19 (2021), 353–88; Enric Prat, *Moviéndose por la paz. De Pax Christi a las movilizaciones contra la guerra*, (Barcelona: Hacer, 2003), and *Els movimientos sociales a la Catalunya contemporània* (Barcelona: Universitat de Barcelona, 2004); Víctor Sampedro, *Movimientos sociales: debates sin mordaza. Desobediencia civil y servicio militar (1970–1996)* (Madrid: Centro de Estudios Políticos y Constitucionales, 1997).

² Literally, 'military service is crap'.

³ Cristina Borreguero Beltrán, El reclutamiento militar por quintas en la España del siglo XVIII orígenes del servicio militar obligatorio (Valladolid: Universidad de Valladolid, 1989).

⁴ Olmo, 'Iniciadores' and 'Movimiento'; Carlos Ángel Ordás, 'L'objecció de consciència durant el franquisme i la Transició. Dissidència política i xarxa de suport', *Dictatorships & Democracies*, 4 (2016), 89–125.

⁵ Lluc Pelàez, Insubmissió. Moviment social i incidència política (Cerdanyola del Vallès: Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona, 2000), 524–601.

acknowledged within the legal framework of the Franco regime, which was no surprise given the important role of the army and the power of militarism within the regime.⁶ During the dictatorship, objectors were imprisoned on the grounds of criminal disobedience, with prison sentences ranging between six months to six years.⁷ Afterwards they were conscripted again, as they had not completed their military service.⁸ A subsequent refusal resulted in a new sentence, and this process would go on until objectors reached thirty-eight, the age from which military service was no longer mandatory.⁹ However, the objector was usually granted a pardon after several years of prison. This situation was perpetuated until 1973, when the refusal to serve became a crime which warranted prison sentences between three to eight years.¹⁰

With the appearance of Catholic objectors during the 1970s, the issue of resistance to CMS clearly turned into a source of political conflict.¹¹ The first objector who was not a Jehovah's witness was Pepe Beunza, who refused to do CMS in 1971.¹² Five other objectors followed until 1975, when the first case of collective objection took place in the Can Sierra neighbourhood, in l'Hospitalet de Llobregat in Barcelona. In 1976, a similar collective declaration of CO occurred in the same neighbourhood as well as in other places such as Bilbao, Málaga, Reus and Vic.¹³ Finally, in 1977 the *Movimiento de Objeción de Conciencia* (MOC) was created in Madrid as an umbrella organisation for all objectors in Spain.¹⁴ Between the late 1970s and the early 1980s, MOC groups were established throughout Spain. Around 1981 the MOC consisted of between sixty and eighty groups, according to the activists themselves.¹⁵ The most popular groups were those in the main Spanish cities: A Coruña, Barcelona, Bilbao, Madrid, Málaga, Oviedo, Sevilla, Terrassa, Valencia, Zaragoza, etc.¹⁶ MOC became the representative of all these local groups and the most important organisation of activists against compulsory military service. It began as a group of conscientious objectors who initially fought for legal acknowl-edgement of objection and, later on, during the 1980s, overwhelmingly opted for *insumisión*, although the name MOC remained.

Spanish conscientious objection was deeply influenced by French groups of non-violent objectors in the Communauté de l'Arche of the Lanza de Vasto area, where a small spiritual commune was founded in southern France in 1948. As a result of the contact established with this pacifist and Catholic organisation in the late 1950s, a similar network was formed in Spain under the doctrine

⁶ Xavier Rius, Servei militar i objecció de consciencia (Barcelona: Barcanova, 1993), 133–4; Manuel Ballbé, Orden Público y militarismo en la España constitucional, 1812–1983 (Madrid: Alianza, 1983), Gabriel Cardona, El problema militar en España (Madrid: Historia 16, 1990), and Joaquim Lleixà, Cien años de militarismo en España (Barcelona: Anagrama, 1986).

⁷ Code of Military Justice, 17 July 1945, article 328.

⁸ Repression was also used in other European countries such as Belgium, Greece, Portugal and Switzerland, for example; International Institute of Social History (*Internationaal Instituut voor Sociale Geschiedenis*; IISG), Archive of War Resisters International (WRI), fields 453, 457, 458 and 460 respectively.

⁹ José Camarasa, Servicio militar y objeción de conciencia (Madrid: Marcial Pons, 1993), Gregorio Cámara, La objeción de conciencia. Ejército, individuo y responsabilidad moral (Barcelona: Paidós, 1993), Joan Oliver, La objeción de conciencia al servicio militar (Madrid: Cívitas, 1993).

¹⁰ Code of Military Justice, 20 Dec. 1973, second book, title XII 'Delitos contra los fines y medios de acción del Ejército', Chapter V bis, article 328 bis, 'Negativa a la prestación del servicio militar'.

¹¹ Ordás, 'Objecció'.

¹² Pedro Oliver, La utopía Insumisa de Pepe Beunza. Una objeción subversiva durante el franquismo (Barcelona: Virus, 2002), and Pere Ortega, La societat noviolenta. Converses amb Pepe Beunza (Barcelona: Icaria – ICIP, 2012).

¹³ José Luís Lafuente and Jesús Viñas, Los objetores. Historia de una acción (Madrid: Cares, 1977); 'Servicio Civil. Alternativa al servicio militar', Pax, Nov. (1976), in Pavellò de la República, box 79.4.2.

¹⁴ MOC, En legítima desobediencia tres décadas de objeción, insumisión y antimilitarismo (Madrid: Traficantes de Sueños, 2002).

¹⁵ Report, 1982, Barcelona, 'El Moviment d'Objectors de Consciència', Ateneu Enciclopèdic Popular (AEP), Archive of MOC, box 38.

¹⁶ Report, Mar. 1979, 'Informe del Movimiento de Objetores de Conciencia. España, marzo de 1979', in 'Col·lectiu Llibertat d'Objectors', *Informe Internacional* (1979) and MOC Barcelona, 'El Moviment d'Objectors i Objectores de Consciència', AEP, Archive of MOC, boxes 27 and 38.

of non-violence. Based on religious ideas about non-violence, this network held annual meetings attended by Spanish followers of the non-violent doctrine, but also by members of foreign organisations.¹⁷ In the Communauté de l'Arche, many young Spanish activists were introduced to conscientious objection. The French objectors explained to the Spanish activists what CO entailed and how it had developed as a movement in France. They encouraged them to carry out a similar campaign in Spain, putting them in contact with objectors from other European countries, mainly Belgium and Italy.¹⁸ In fact, in France, Italy and Spain, the opposition to conscription had similar motivations among the young refractories: they suffered a strong state repression, which made them even more entrenched in their antimilitarism and disobedience that led to a social movement against the conscription, with also similar stages of development.¹⁹ The only significant differences were those referring to the chronology and especially to the impact that the *insumisión* had in the Spanish case. However, the *insumisión* in Spain also had French inspiration, especially from the time of the Algerian war and the late 1970s, when objection groups in France were radicalised.²⁰

This process was crucial in providing a support system for the first objectors. In Spain, non-violent groups, together with Catholic organisations such as Pax Christi or Justicia y Paz, which were influenced by the progressive spirit of the Second Vatican Council, offered a helping hand.²¹ While abroad, objectors received significant support from other groups of European objectors, especially in France and Belgium, as well as major international pacifist and antimilitarist organisations such as the International Fellowship of Reconciliation (IFOR) and War Resister International (WRI).²² In 1970, WRI's General Secretary, Devi Prasad, informed Pepe Beunza about their interest in the struggle of objectors in Spain. As a consequence, WRI used its information channels to publicise the issue, reaching a significant number of pacifist and antimilitarist organisations across Europe and the United States, although sharing the limelight with other important issues of the international pacifist agenda, such as the Vietnam War, the first Italian objection law or the unilateral disarmament campaign of the Union Pacifist in France. Pepe Beunza's case was considered by IFOR and WRI the first step of the pacifist struggle in Spain, as shown by the letter that IFOR Secretary Pieter Eterman sent to Prasad showing respect for (or support of) the conscientious objection initiated by Beunza on behalf of both organisations:

I do agree with you that the Action Pepe, if it would be interpreted as a 'Support', has very little significance, and that it should grow into, or rather remain as it started from the beginning, a campaign for the support of conscientious objection in Spain.²³

On the other hand, the Spanish objectors also thought that strengthening their international connections was a good strategy, not only to receive support but also to know how the pacifist work had developed in countries with democratic systems.

These transnational networks constituted only one part of the emerging strategy used by conscientious objectors during the 1970s to resist CMS. During the last decade of dictatorship, CO was part of a wider anti-Francoist movement (education, trade unions, feminism, etc.) which tried to topple the

¹⁷ Ordás, 'Objecció', 102-10.

¹⁸ Oliver, Utopía.

¹⁹ Carlos Ángel Ordás, 'From Resisting Military Service to the Anti-Militarist Movement: Conscientious Objection and Resistance to Compulsory Military Service in France, Italy and Spain. A Comparative Analysis, from the First World War until the 1980s', International Journal on Strikes and Social Conflicts, 6 (2015), 29–45.

²⁰ Tramor Quémeneur, 'Une guerre sans "non"?: insoumissions, refus d'obéissance et désertions de soldats français pendant la guerre d'Algérie: 1954–1962', PhD thesis, Paris 8, 2007; and 'Le Statut des Objecteurs de Conscience une Bataille Juridique et Politique', *La Contemporaine*, 115–16 (2015), 35–43.

²¹ Gerd-Rainer Horn, The Spirit of Vatican II: Western European Progressive Catholicism in the Long Sixties (New York: Oxford University Press, 2015).

²² Ordás, 'Objecció'; 'Noviolencia, objeción de conciencia e insumisión en España, 1970-1990', Polis: Revista Latinoamericana, 43 (June 2016).

²³ Letter from Pieter Eterman – IFOR's secretary – to Devi Prasad, 24 May 1971, IISG, Archive of WRI, field 374, subfolder II.

regime and fought for democratic rights and freedoms.²⁴ Objectors capitalised on the huge influence of the Catholic religion on the dictatorship and Spain's quest for an ameliorated international image to advance their claims.²⁵ In particular, the announcements and documents of the Second Vatican Council and its support by some Spanish bishops worked in their favour.²⁶

One of the strongest weapons in the objectors' arsenal was their readiness to turn their own incarceration into an indictment against the repressive nature of the state. The objectors prepared themselves physically and mentally to spend an uncertain time in prison. Moreover, imprisonment triggered conscientious disapproval campaigns, such as hunger strikes, international marches, demonstrations in front of Spanish foreign embassies and consulates and mass petitions directed to the Spanish authorities.²⁷ Meanwhile, objectors in many Spanish cities organised the so-called 'selfmanaged civil services', which ultimately entailed community services and activities (nursery service, adult literacy workshops, maintenance of community premises, etc.) and thus constituted an alternative to military service and, more importantly, a way to channel resistance to the state. Through these actions, objectors condemned the social inequalities of Francoist Spain and projected an alternative to CMS, another way to 'serve the nation' without guns.²⁸

These actions were combined with the support of international groups which launched their own awareness campaigns once the objectors were incarcerated. For the Beunza case, WRI coordinated actions such as protests in front of Spanish consulates and embassies across Europe and the United States or a march supported by different international pacifist groups which was intended to travel from Beunza's prison to Geneva, but was intercepted in the Bourg-Madame frontier, between France and Spain.²⁹ Another example of a highly effective campaign was the hunger strike of Marco Pannella, an MP of the Partito Radicale d'Italia, in Barcelona in September 1977, in response to the imprisonment of seven objectors who were carrying out 'self-managed services' in l'Hospitalet de Llobregat (Barcelona).³⁰ Pannella's Partito Radicale got involved in the CO struggle in Italy and established connections with the Spanish objectors from the time of Beunza's campaign. These kinds of actions, from Pannella's campaigns to the international awareness campaigns coordinated by WRI, show the connection among pacifist and antimilitarist groups at an international level. These connections were also fundamental to compensate the limited number of objectors at that moment in Spain.

During the 1970s the number of men who chose conscientious objection was very small. We can only rely on exact figures between 1974 and 1977. On one side, resistance to military service did not become a criminal offence until 1973, previously considered just a crime of disobedience. According to the available data, the number of conscientious objectors remained under 200 per year (Table 1), resulting in a maximum ratio of 0.08 per cent in 1976. On the other hand, in 1977 the government established a new category of 'postponed incorporation' for the individuals who declared themselves objectors, awaiting a new law that would address the issue of military objection.³¹

²⁴ Xavier Domènech, Quan el carrer va deixar de ser seu. Moviment obrer, societat civil i canvi polític (Barcelona: Abadia de Montserrat, 2000); Carme Molinero and Pere Ysàs, Productores disciplinados y minorías subversivas (Madrid: Siglo XXI, 1998).

²⁵ Alfonso Botti, Cielo y dinero. El nacionalcatolicismo en España, 1881-1975 (Madrid: Alianza, 2008).

²⁶ This support became clear at the 1971 and 1973 Synod of Bishops and at the 1973 Spanish Episcopal Assembly, where they claimed a sympathetic and responsive attitude towards objectors. Some bishops, such as José María Setién from San Sebastián, explicitly supported objectors by requesting recognition of conscientious objection. Ordás, 'Objecció', 107–9.

²⁷ Oliver, Utopia; Lafuente and Viñas, Objetores, 27-8; Beunza and Can Sera support campaign IISG, Archive of WRI, fields 374 and 377.

²⁸ Jesús Viñas, 'La objeción de conciencia y el servicio civil', in 'Servicio Civil', 11.

 $^{^{29}\,}$ IISG, Archive of WRI, fields 374 and 375.

³⁰ AEP, Archive of MOC, box 1 and in https://www.radioradicale.it/scheda/310316/lo-sciopero-della-fame-e-della-setecondotto-da-marco-pannella-nellautunno-77-per-il (last visited 18 Feb. 2022).

³¹ Internal and unofficial order emerged by the Minister of Defence General Guetiérrez Mellado.

Year	1970	1971	1972	1973	1974	1975	1976	1977	1978	1979
'Disobedience' 'Refusal to comply Ratio objectors/mi			134 e'	145	17 146 0.07	7 141 0.07	6 154 0.08	13 156 0.07	10 21	8 1

Table 1. Crimes of 'Disobedience' and 'Refusal to comply with military service', 1970–1979.

Source: Military Statistical Yearbook (1970–9), chapter VIII, Justicia, 1. Body of army, classification of convicted per army according to the nature of the crime committed.

However, the determination of the first objectors, together with the international support and the structure of political opportunities offered by the transition process, resulted in the inclusion of conscientious objection in the legislative agenda of the transition process, although remaining unsolved.

The internationally coordinated actions carried out by IFOR and WRI put foreign pressure on the regime by condemning it for the lack of guarantees regarding fundamental rights.³² The international pressure was rather effective since the Francoist regime and the transition governments were eager to join several organisations, with the most pressing issue being the association to the European Economic Community.³³

As we have already seen, in the 1970s the connection among the pacifist and antimilitarist groups was fundamental to compensate the limited number of objectors. Nevertheless, in the next decade, the figures changed significantly. We have no specific data until 1985, when the government published the figure of 10,213 objectors in 'postponed incorporation' since 1977.³⁴ What began as a temporary fix remained in place until 1989, when resistance to CMS had become a significant social movement firmly committed to *insumisión*.

Previously, the figures of individuals asking each year to be recognised as objectors was public, showing a sustained upward trend throughout the 1980s, which rocketed in the 1990s. As explained by Sampedro in his study, 'the more than 70,000 objectors of 1995 equated to the 40% of the draftees conscripted that year' (Table 2).³⁵

During the 1980s, the search for international support decreased significantly. This created some distance with the international groups, not so much for a lack of affinity but because the movement felt enough support within Spain to go another step further with regard to disobedience against the state, which would result in *insumisión*. This shift was also based on the high participation of young people in the movement.³⁶

All of these actions widened MOC's membership, with the arrival of young activists from different political backgrounds, mainly socialism and anarchism. This growth brought a real crisis to the movement, due to the different ways of approaching activism within the organisation, and a rising divergence over the aims and strategies of MOC's planned actions.³⁷ The organisation started to overcome its differences around 1982, when its activists came closer together, compromising on a unified ideological stance. After many internal discussions, individual withdrawals and splits, those who remained mostly understood activism within MOC as something beyond the issue of conscientious objection. As an external factor, Spain's entry into NATO also had a considerable impact. As a result, many MOC members thought that the movement had to develop a deeper antimilitarist activism. This

³² IISG, Archive of WRI, fields 373, 374, 375, 376, 377, 378, 379 and 380.

³³ Charles Powell, 'España en Europa: de 1945 a nuestros días', Ayer, 49 (2003), 81-119.

³⁴ Sampedro, *Movimientos*, 79

³⁵ Ibid., 78–9.

³⁶ This was also understood by groups such as WRI and IFOR, which gave priority to cases from other countries such as Greece, Poland and Yugoslavia, where the first significant cases of conscientious objectors were appearing. IISG, Archive of WRI, fields 23 to 25, WRI Triennial conferences 1979, 1982 and 1985, and CO in Greece, Yugoslavia and Poland, fields 499, 648 and 781.

³⁷ Jordi Sala (MOC Terrassa), 'Una visió crítica interna i actual de l'OC antimilitarista', La Puça i el General, 24 (Jan. 1982), 7-8.

Year	1986	1987	1988	1989	1990	1991	1992	1993
Number of recognised objectors	4,995	6,832	6,552	12,140	20,857	28,627	35,584	46,084
Ratio objectors/military contingent	2.4%	3.4%	4.2%	4.8%	11.2%	11%	19.7%	29.6%

Table 2. Percentage of recognised objectors, 1986-1993.

Source: National Council of Conscientious Objection and Military Statistical Yearbooks (1986-93).

internal shift became evident in a second ideological statement of the MOC, published in 1986, which defined the organisation as a space of political and social activism whose aims were beyond the mere acknowledgement of CO. In the short term they pursued the abolition of CMS and ASS, whereas in the long term they advocated a deep transformation of society:

Specifically aiming at antimilitarist duties, MOC is a political, radical and alternative movement, which participates in solidarity in the joint development of other revolutionary struggles. . . . Antimilitarism is a revolutionary movement that confronts the military structure and duties and its social implications, and opposes political, economic and ideological dominance.³⁸

Apart from MOC, other antimilitarist groups established at the time had considerable support from young people. One of them, Mili KK ('Kakitzat' in the Basque Country), became the rallying point for the antimilitarism of young activists who belonged to the two main parties of the radical left: the Revolutionary Communist League (*Liga Comunista Revolucionaria*; LCR) and the Communist Movement (*Movimiento Comunista*; MC). The radical left-wing parties had not shown any interest in resistance to CMS during the 1970s, but this changed in the early 1980s. Although this rapprochement was sought by both sides from the late 1970s, many MOC activists expressed their mistrust towards the two political parties at the MOC assemblies, so the activists who belonged to these parties were excluded from MOC's internal structure and therefore opted for Mili KK groups.³⁹

Mili KK mainly spread throughout cities and regions where both the MC and the LCR enjoyed significant support, for instance Asturias, Alicante, Barcelona, the Basque Country, Córdoba, Madrid, Murcia, Navarra and Sevilla. This group started in 1984 and expanded its activities to the entire country, thanks to the support of both left-wing parties.⁴⁰ Mili KK unreservedly endorsed the *insumisión* campaign, and its participation in the antimilitarist movement provided a higher convening power since it appealed to the parties' activists, a strongly politicised sector of the population with a marked party discipline.⁴¹ When these parties called for action, they could count on substantial support from their members. The involvement of the radical left-wing parties resulted in an increasing number of new activists and new channels of communication with young individuals, since these parties relayed the idea of *insumisión* to their activists, supporters and peer groups.

Finally, during the 1980s other antimilitarist groups with a younger age profile emerged.⁴² However, MOC and Mili KK consolidated their authority as antimilitarist organisations in Spain.

³⁸ Minutes of meeting, May 1986, Madrid, 'Segunda declaración ideológica del MOC', in 'II Congreso del MOC', 1986, AEP, Archive of MOC, box 43.

³⁹ Carlos Ángel Ordás, 'La soledad de los primeros pacifistas. Incomprensión de las izquierdas y apoyos de sectores pro-conciliares', in *VIII Encuentro Internacional de Investigadores del Franquismo*, Barcelona (Nov. 2013): http:// centresderecerca.uab.cat/cefid/es/content/viii-encuentro-internacional-de-investigadores-del-franquismo-0 (last visited Feb. 2022); Minutes of meeting, Aug. 1989, León, 'Bloque B: Relaciones con otros grupos', in MOC 'Balance de las Jornadas de Debate del MOC', AEP, Archive of MOC, box 8.

⁴⁰ 'Primeres Jornades del Mili KK, 20–22 noviembre 1978', La Puça i el General, 54 (Jan.-Feb. 1988), 21–4.

⁴¹ Martí Caussa and Rircard Martínez i Muntada, *Historia de la Liga Comunista Revolucionaria*, 1970-1991 (Madrid: Viento Sur, 2014); interview with Tomàs Gisbert (MC), 9 Apr. 2014.

⁴² 'Ja ens comencem a coordinar', *La Puca i el General*, 24 (Jan. 1982), 4–5; and Iñaki García, 'La insubmissió llibertària', *Mocador*, special issue 'Insubmissió 10 anys 1989–1999' (1999), 12–13.

Spanish Socialist Workers' Party

In 1982, the newly elected Spanish Socialist Workers' Party (*Partido Socialista Obrero Español*; PSOE) government intervened on the issue of CO by introducing the alternative social service (ASS) as a substitute to CMS.⁴³ The legal framework for both CO and ASS was integrated into a set of reforms concerning the army, which were passed as legislation in 1984. Within these reforms, the possibility of declaring oneself an objector after joining the ranks was not acknowledged, and the duration of the CMS was set at twelve months, the ASS at eighteen to twenty-four months. A new body, the National Council for Conscientious Objection (*Consejo Nacional de Objeción de Conciencia*; CNOC), was established in order to assess the objectors' statements.⁴⁴

As a result of this shift and after many debates, MOC became committed to developing a wideranging campaign of civil disobedience to the state and prepared itself for the strategy of insumisión.45 Prior to the implementation of insumisión and, as a consequence of the uncertain outcome of the campaign, a new strategy of collective disobedience was developed against the PSOE's laws regarding CO and ASS. This new, less confrontational strategy eventually enabled measuring the strength of the movement. This so-called 'collective objection campaign' began in 1985 to gather all antimilitarist objectors and try to hold back the law and duties of the CNOC.⁴⁶ The campaign challenged the CNOC, testing the limits of the objection law. According to this law, objectors had to submit a letter in which they explained their reasons for declaring themselves objectors. All objectors who participated in the campaign based their objection on political reasons, which were not included in the law.⁴⁷ Moreover, they submitted the same letter (the so-called collective statement), although the law specified that each objector had to submit a personal letter.⁴⁸ These collective statements were deliberately outside the confines of the law and left the CNOC with only two alternatives: accepting the statement or rejecting all of them, which would involve new imprisonments, as had already happened in the 1970s. The campaign was intended to test how far state institutions were willing to go in their response to offences against the regulations.

In order to mount a successful campaign, a high level of participation was needed to force the CNOC to face the challenge to accept or reject these collective statements. Eventually, on 15 May 1985, numerous objection statements were submitted in a public event at the town halls of several cities, and by the beginning of July a total of 1,714 collective objections had been handed in. By the end of 1985, almost 3,000 objectors had seconded the proposal, out of an approximate total of 10,000 objection requests. MOC gained huge support for its strategy, and the CNOC finally decided to accept all collective statements until 1987.⁴⁹

At the same time, objectors also tried to hinder the enforcement of the law through legal means. MOC lodged an appeal before the Constitutional Court and presented it to the Ombudsman Ruíz Giménez on 13 March 1985.⁵⁰ This appeal received the support of a hundred associations of all sorts.⁵¹

⁴³ Similar to what happened in France and Italy: Michel Auvray, Objecteurs, insoumis, éserteurs. Histoire des Réfractaires en France (París: Stock, 1983), and Amoreno Martellini, Fiori nei cannoni: nonviolenza e antimilitarismo nell'Italia del Novecento (Roma: Donzelli, 2006).

⁴⁴ Boletín Oficial del Estado, 28 Dec. 1984, 311.

⁴⁵ Minutes of meeting, 15–16 Dec. 1984, Madrid, 'Resumen de la Asamblea estatal MOC', and 2–3 Feb. 1985, Madrid, 'Resumen de la pasada asamblea estatal del MOC', AEP, Archive of MOC, box 83.

⁴⁶ Francesc Porret, 'Nos mandan a galeras', and anonymous, 'Objeción Colectiva', La Puça i el General, 37 (Dec.-Jan. 1983-4), 28; and 38 (Feb.-Mar. 1984), 30.

⁴⁷ The law only recognised religious, ethical, moral, humanistic or philosophical motivations. Royal Decree – law 551/1985, available at: https://www.boe.es/buscar/doc.php?id=BOE-A-1985-7171 (last visited 11 Feb. 2022).

⁴⁸ Annex in minutes of meeting, 15–16 Dec. 1984, 'Resumen de la Asamblea estatal MOC', AEP, Archive of MOC, box 83.

⁴⁹ MOC, *Legítima*, 115.

⁵⁰ Available at: https://www.defensordelpueblo.es/wp-content/uploads/2015/05/RI_3_1985.pdf (last visited Feb. 2022).

⁵¹ The most prominent of these associations being the Consejos de la Juventud of Madrid, Barcelona and Catalonia, the Human Rights Association Justicia y Paz, the Clubs de Amigos de la UNESCO of Madrid and Barcelona and the Asociación de Amigos de las Naciones Unidas de España. In Xavier Rius, La objeción de conciencia. Motivaciones, historia y legislación actual (Barcelona: Integral, 1988), 182.

Both strategies were effective in preventing the implementation of the law until 1988. Meanwhile, the number of objectors kept on growing each year. This did not necessarily mean that the upcoming *insumisión* campaign would receive massive support, but the figures gave cause for optimism. The aim was to obtain as much support as possible from all sorts of organisations, with a special focus on professional associations and trade unions as well as organisations such as *Justicia i Pau*, Amnesty International, human rights' associations, *Jueces por la Democracia*, town halls, youth councils, etc. MOC was the group in charge of coordinating the *insumisión* campaign, mostly because of its presence at a national level with groups in major Spanish cities and its high level of coordination.⁵² In particular, the groups of MOC Bilbao and MOC Cantabria coordinated an international campaign together with *insumisos* from other countries, mainly from France.⁵³

The main line of argument put forward in garnering public support was to explain what justified insumisión and rejection of the ASS. Insumisión was presented as a way of opposing military service and, at the same time, militarism, since CMS was considered a product of the culture of war, reactionary Spanish nationalism and patriarchal and authoritarian institutions, all of which the activists opposed. The arguments against ASS followed two basic lines: no one should be forced to offer a free service to the state and, above all, ASS was filling job vacancies, thus worsening the employment situation. The latter was particularly sensitive since the country was going through a serious employment crisis (the unemployment rate reached 21.5 per cent in 1986).⁵⁴ It was vital to persuade the immediate circle of family and friends of insumisos, since they would be called upon to hide the objectors when they were declared fugitives, before appearing collectively in a public event. Additionally, each insumiso needed at least four people from their support network who would incriminate themselves for encouraging and supporting the *insumiso* in his crime. The purpose of this strategy was, on the one hand, to achieve as much exposure as possible, and on the other hand, to widen the social involvement of the action. Inducing someone to commit a crime meant that the inductor was an accomplice and could receive the same sentence as the insumisos. Therefore, the insumisión of one subject could multiply the number of guilty parties responsible for the crime. Eventually, this would increase the political price that the incarceration of objectors would mean for the government. Some of the people who incriminated themselves were former MPs, university teachers, lawyers and well-known personalities from different fields.⁵⁵ However, none of them were ultimately prosecuted.⁵⁶

In order to launch the *insumisión* campaign, the government had to establish the military service or the ASS as obligatory, which happened in the late 1980s. On 27 October 1987, the Constitutional Court made its decision public, ignoring the pleas presented by the ombudsman.⁵⁷ Immediately afterwards, in January 1988, the government published the ASS Regulation, which was the precondition to implement the ASS.⁵⁸ Following the publication of this regulation, the CNOC stopped receiving collective statements. In 1988, the government incorporated the last objectors into the ASS (only the

⁵² The debate around whether opting for *insumisión* or not determined to a great extent MOC's debates within each group and in the general assemblies. After years of discussion and several cleavages, in the second congress, held in Madrid in 1986, MOC as a whole decided to carry out an *insumisión* campaign, minutes of meeting, May 1986, Madrid 'Segundo Congreso del MOC', AEP, Archive of MOC, box 43.

⁵³ Minutes of meeting, 19-22 Mar. 1987, Valencia, 'Asamblea del MOC', AEP, Archive of MOC, box 70.

⁵⁴ 'Encuesta de Población Activa', by Instituto Nacional de Estadítica, available at: http://www.ine.es/welcome.shtml (last visited Feb. 2022)

⁵⁵ Lluc Pelàez, 'Antimilitarisme i insubmissió', in Prat, Movimients, 179–200; Jesús Castañar, 'El ciclo de insumisión en el Estado Español', in Teoría e Historia de la Revolución Noviolenta (Barcelona, 2013), 289–314.

⁵⁶ Sampedro, *Movimientos*, 235–94.

⁵⁷ The Constitutional Court is the supreme interpreter of the Spanish Constitution, but since the court is not a part of the Spanish judicial system, the Supreme Court is the highest court for all judicial matters. Olga Cabrero, A Guide to the Spanish Legal System, 2010, available at: https://www.llrx.com/2002/01/features-a-guide-to-the-spanish-legal-system/ #court (last visited Feb. 2022). Also, Tribunal Constitutional Resolution 893, available at: https://hj.tribunalconstitucional.es/ ca/Resolucion/Show/892 and http://hj.tribunalconstitucional.es/el/Resolucion/Show/893 (last visited Feb. 2022).

⁵⁸ Royal Decree – law, 20/1988. Available at: https://www.boe.es/diario_boe/txt.php?id=BOE-A-1988-1267 (last visited Feb. 2022).

objectors since 1988), which meant that more than 24,000 men were exempted from the service, of a total of 26,656 acknowledged objectors (since 1977).⁵⁹ This measure was adopted mostly because the state did not have the capacity to absorb such a quantity of objectors, since it could only admit 2,500 candidates per year. According to the antimilitarist movement, this 'amnesty' was only adopted to demobilise the core of the movement, thereby significantly reducing their numbers.

On 20 February 1989 the *insumisión* campaign officially began when fifty-seven *insumisos* presented themselves in public simultaneously in different cities all around the country. At the end of the year, the number of acknowledged *insumisos* was close to 400.⁶⁰ This figure surpassed even the more optimistic expectations of the antimilitarist movement as, according to estimates, the number needed in the first year to be impactful was around 100.⁶¹ As in the case of conscientious objectors, the *insumisos* expected repression to be unavoidable and an important part of their fight against the government. Thus, trial and imprisonment of each *insumiso* were transformed into a public event of political and social opposition by the antimilitarist movement.⁶² The success of the specific campaign strategy is shown by the fact that, from 1989 until the definitive abolition of CMS in December 2001, only 100 *insumisos* ended up in prison out of an approximate total of 20,000.⁶³

The *insumisión* was not exclusive to Spain. The pacifist and antimilitarist groups had already put into practice resistance against military conscription long before in military conflicts, such as the war between the United States and Vietnam, the war between France and Algeria, or in the two world wars, especially in the first one.⁶⁴ However, in times of peace there have also been cases of 'total resisters' (to CMS and ASS) in European countries such as Belgium, France, West Germany, Italy, the Netherlands and Sweden, among others.⁶⁵ For Spain, the French case remained a particularly influential example, since the *Comités de Lutte des Objecteurs* from different parts of the French territory experienced a radicalisation of their ideas during the 1970s, shifting towards positions in favour of *insumisión* and creating specific groups for this purpose such as the *Groupe d'Insoumission Totale*, in Lyon, the *Groupes d'Insoumission Collective*, in Rouen, Caen, Paris and Dreux, or the *Groupe pour l'Insoumission*, in Nantes.⁶⁶ Another campaign which had some impact was the one carried out in 1977 by the International Collective Resistance which was started by twelve activists from France, Italy, Germany and Switzerland. Nevertheless, no other country reached the figures of objectors that Spain had in this period.

In Spain, the government reacted to the *insumisión* movement with legislative changes, notably a law that passed in 1991, which established the increase of minimum sentences from one year to four years and four months, not to mention the loss of employment.⁶⁷ However, the government soon became aware of the consequences of imprisoning *insumisos*.⁶⁸ The movement had a large social base of support, and each arrest unleashed a new wave of protests, ranging from demonstrations to hunger strikes. The *insumisos* took advantage of every trial and imprisonment to draw the public's attention to the problem. On top of protesting, the movement launched another strategy that was carried out both by prisoners and activists who had not been incarcerated: reporting on the inhumane conditions of Spanish prisons, that is, lack of maintenance, abuses, drug problems, etc. In 1995, a new Organic Law on the Criminal Code, intended to avoid imprisoning *insumisos*, was passed and

⁶⁸ Oliver, Movimiento de objeción, 353-88.

⁵⁹ El País, 10 Sept. 1988, available at: http://elpais.com/diario/1988/09/10/espana/589845601_850215.html (last visited Feb. 2022).

⁶⁰ About 0.14 per cent of the Spain military contingent in 1989; in Ibarra, *Objeción*, 93.

⁶¹ Patric De San Pedro, 'Consejos de guerra a la paz', La Puça i el General, 59 (Jan.-Feb. 1990), 18-23.

⁶² Pelàez, Insubmissió, 65–6.

⁶³ Aguirre, Ajangiz, Ibarra and Sainz, Insumisión, 25.

⁶⁴ Erica Fraters, *Réfractaires à la guerre d'Algérie. 1959–1963* (Paris: Syllepse, 2005), and Quémeneur, *Guerre.*

⁶⁵ Files on Military Service Regulations in separate countries in alphabetical order, IISG, Archive of WRI, fields from 453 to 461.

⁶⁶ Auvray, Objecteurs.

⁶⁷ Available at: https://www.boe.es/buscar/doc.php?id=BOE-A-1991-30456 (last visited Feb. 2022).

included in the criminal code. As a result of this reform, the crime of *insumisión* was punished with minimum prison sentences in times of peace: between six months and two years. Nevertheless, the law still envisaged the 'total disqualification' of all 'honours, employment and public service' during a period between ten and fourteen years,⁶⁹ a measure the *insumisos* reported as 'civil death'.

Ultimately, the *insumisión* campaign was a great success with a large number of *insumisos* and the social support they received, the so-called 'social safety net' of *insumisión*. Support was also provided by many autonomous administrations which refused to collaborate with the government, by avoiding assistance in conscription duties or offering accommodation within the ASS.⁷⁰

Success of the Insumisión Campaign

Without a doubt, one of the main causes behind the success of the *insumisión* campaign was its ability to captivate a large part of the Spanish youth, both within the antimilitarist movement and, more specifically, within the initiative of resistance to CMS. Insumisión ended up being an act of formidable rebellion, eventually contributing to forming the identity of a sizeable part of the Spanish youth since the 1980s. The antimilitarist movement mainly consisted of young activists. Thus, the 'veteran' members did not usually exceed thirty years of age. Antimilitarism in the 1980s was attractive to the more politicised youth who defined themselves as left wing.⁷¹ Many of these young activists were concerned with a myriad of issues and supported other social movements as well, such as environmentalism, feminism, the squatting of buildings, the defence of the so-called 'free radios', etc. - movements with which they established a dynamic interaction, reflected in the development of common projects of different natures. The common denominator of these activities was often the resistance to CMS itself.⁷² The antimilitarist groups defined the movement as 'radical', 'revolutionary', 'alternative', 'anti-capitalist' and 'anti-authoritarian', features which fitted perfectly within the hallmarks of those environments.⁷³ Similarly, in other European countries a link was generated between radical youth culture and forms of antimilitarism.⁷⁴ In Spain, the act of *insumisión* to military service symbolised better than any other the rebelliousness, disobedience and questioning of authority by youth.

The influence of antimilitarism and *insumisión* within the youth counterculture was visible most vividly in the field of popular music.⁷⁵ Throughout the 1980s, many popular songs glorified *insumisión* and attacked the army, written by the main bands of the punk, radical-rock and heavy metal scenes, namely Eskorbuto, Guerrilla Urbana, La Polla Records and Reincidentes. Moreover,

⁶⁹ Organic Law 10/1995, available at: https://www.boe.es/buscar/doc.php?id=BOE-A-1995-25444 (last visited Feb. 2022).

⁷⁰ In 1992, for instance, sixty-four municipalities in Navarra and the Basque Country passed motions against conscription duties and in support of their local *insumisos*. In Ajangiz, 'Objeción', 146; *Matxinada*, Bilbao, 5 Jan. 1993, 18, cited in Víctor Sampedro, 'Leyes, políticas y números de la objeción. Una explicación de la incidencia social de los objetores e insumisos', *Reis*, 79 (1997), 164.

⁷¹ Francesc Porret, Jordi Rovira, Jordi García, Jordi Muñoz, Montserrat Maronda and Xavier Maure, 'Balanç i perspectiva', La Puça i el General, 54 (Jan.-Feb. 1988), 20–2.

⁷² In this sense, there are many examples, such as the squatting of a property in Iruña by the Colectivo Katakrak in 1985, which involved groups from different social movements, or the establishment of the Ateneu Libertari of Granollers (Barcelona) in 1988, whose inception was determined by the forthcoming *insumisión* campaign. Both cases show how activists who felt close to certain ideas and social movements collaborated to expand their protests beyond antimilitarism. In Colectivo Katakrat, 'Katakrak', *La Puça i el General*, 45 (June–Aug. 1985), 36–8 and 'Ateneu Libertari de Granollers', *Mocador*, 7 (July 1988), 23.

⁷³ Minutes of meeting, May 1986, Madrid, 'Segunda declaración ideológica del MOC', in 'II Congreso del MOC', 1986, AEP, Archive of MOC, box 43, and 'Editorial', *La Puça i el General*, 0 (Nov. 1978), 3.

⁷⁴ Hanno Balz, "We Don't Want Your Peace...": The West German Antiwar Movement, Youth Protest, and the Peace Movement at the Beginning of the 1980s', *German Politics & Society*, 116 (2015), 28–48, Alessia Masini, 'L'Italia del "riflusso" e del punk (1977–1984)', *Meridiana*, 92 (2018), 187–210, and Matthew Worley, 'One Nation Under the Bomb: The Cold War and British Punk to 1984', *Journal for the Study of Radicalism*, 5, 2 (2011), 65–83.

⁷⁵ Joni D., Que pagui Pujol! Una crónica punk de la Barcelona de los 80 (Barcelona: La Ciutat Invisible, 2010); Roberto Moso, Flores en la basura. Los días del Rock Radikal (Algorta: Hilargi, 2003); and Jakue Pascual Lizarraga, Movimiento de resistencia: Años ochenta en Euskal Herria. Contexto, crisis y punk (Navarra: Txalaparta, 2015).

the 1980s witnessed the expansion of antimilitarist journals, newsletters and fan magazines, such as *La Puça i el General* and *Mocador* (Barcelona), *Maldito País* (Bilbao), *Sin Cuartel, Oveja Negra* and *Zona Cero* (Madrid), *Stop Control* and *Mambrú* (Zaragoza), among others, which offered information about other campaigns and social movements. Antimilitarist satire that emerged during that period was enormously popular in Spain. The magazine *El Jueves*, which included a section called 'Stories of the Fucking Military Service' (*Historias de la Puta Mili*) from 1986 and became an independent publication in 1990, inspired a theatre play and subsequently a movie.⁷⁶

Resistance to CMS represented a threat to the hegemonic masculinity that used to define Spanish identity. In this sense, it was a symbolic attack against the concept of masculinity which the dictatorship had instilled for forty years among the Spanish population.⁷⁷ This hegemonic form of masculinity was imbued with an exaltation of a virility based on authority, severity and rationality, claiming the expression of feelings as weakness. This concept of masculinity was also intended to encourage commitment to one's homeland and the defence of militarism, recalling the essential values of the European fascist regimes of the 1930s.⁷⁸

The principal role model of hegemonic masculinity during a large part of the Francoist regime was that of the nationalist veterans of the Spanish Civil War. Hence, the experience of war became a fundamental element in the 'definition, affirmation and demonstration of Spanish male virility'. The 'exemplary masculinity' during the dictatorship was determined by the 'experience of combat and military service'.⁷⁹ Thus, CMS was a simulation of the – warlike – rite of passage from which patriotic masculinity was shaped.⁸⁰ In the Spanish case, this meant giving continuity to the civil war which gave birth to the 'brand new Spain'.

The objectors of the 1970s considered themselves as pacifists and peace loving, in direct contradiction to this stereotypical hegemonic masculinity. The prosecutors of the Francoist institutions discredited these people as 'mentally ill', questioning their manhood and even suggesting that their nationality should be revoked.⁸¹ For their part, the *insumisos* of the subsequent decade distanced themselves from this concept of absolute pacifism,⁸² highlighting their antimilitarist status, rejecting military values and considering CMS a total waste of time.⁸³ Even so, the *insumisos* remained targets of public defamation, which included contesting their manhood.⁸⁴ However, for a large number of young people the military experience ceased to be the necessary rite of passage towards manhood at the time.

⁷⁶ Ignacio Fontes and Manuel Ángel Menéndez, El Parlamento de papel: las revistas españolas en la transición democrática (Madrid: APM, 2004).

⁷⁷ Luís Velasco-Martínez, '¿Uniformizando la nación? El servicio militar obligatorio durante el franquismo', in *Historia y Política: Ideas, procesos y movimientos sociales*, 36 (2017), 57–89; Mary Vincent, 'La reafirmación de la masculinidad en la cruzada franquista', *Cuadernos de Historia Contemporánea*, 28 (2006), 135–51; Ángela Cenarro, 'Identidades de género en el catolicismo, el falangismo y la dictadura de Franco', *Historia y Política: Ideas, procesos y movimientos sociales*, 37 (2017), 177–208; Antonio Agustín García, 'Modelos de identidad masculina: representaciones y encarnaciones de la virilidad en España (1960–2000)', unpublished PhD thesis, Universidad Complutense de Madrid, 2009.

⁷⁸ George Mosse, The Image of Man: The Creation of Modern Masculinity (New York: Oxford University Press, 1996).

⁷⁹ Ángel Alcalde, 'El descanso del guerrero: la transformación de la masculinidad excombatiente franquista (1939–1965)', Historia y Política: Ideas, procesos y movimientos sociales, 37 (2017), 177–208.

⁸⁰ Joseba Zulaika, Chivos y soldados. La mili como ritual de iniciación (San Sebastián: Baroja, 1989).

⁸¹ Boletín Oficial de las Cortes Españolas, 2 and 6 July 1971, 'Diario de Sesiones de las Comisiones', 223.

⁸² The new activists who arrived in the antimilitarist groups, particularly as of 1982, did not necessarily assume non-violence as a tool or identify themselves as pacifists, as was the case of many members of the MC or the LCR; Ordás, *Noviolencia.* The debate regarding the limits of resistance to CMS and its link to non-violence also took place at an international level, as shown in the WRI minutes in IISG, Archive of WRI, field 55.

⁸³ Regarding the antimilitarist activists' views on the army: Francesc Porret and Jordi García, *¡Abajo los muros de los cuar-teles!* (Barcelona: Hacer, 1981); Antonio Pereda (pseudonym), *La Tropa Atropellada. El servicio militar hoy* (Madrid: Revolución, 1984).

⁸⁴ Pedro Oliver, Protesta democrática y democracia antiprotesta. Los movimientos sociales ante la represión policial y las leyes mordaza (Navarra: Pamiela, 2015), 40.

Another important factor in contesting the hegemonic concept of masculinity was feminism, promoted and propelled by the considerable number of female activists who were involved in antimilitarist organisations. Many of them were also actively engaged in feminist groups and addressed gender issues within these groups, which led to an interesting dialogue within the movement, not without controversy. Since the Beunza case in 1971, a significant number of women were active members and played a important role in support groups, which was still the case with the subsequent objectors. These women became more visible with the establishment of MOC and, most importantly, the appearance of exclusively female groups such as the Group of Women of MOC in Bilbao, founded in 1978. In the following decade, one of the common features within the organisation was the existence of female groups that promoted feminism within MOC. The importance of this issue became evident in the second ideological statement of MOC:

... MOC is committed to overcome the current situation of oppression exerted upon women by enhancing both the feminist work being developed within it and a refreshing and non-sexist spirit of personal relationships. Moreover, MOC will insist on the critique and reprobation of the role of the army and militarism as the vehicle and promoter of macho and patriarchal values.⁸⁵

Thus, feminism and antimilitarism were two sides of the same coin, since the feminists identified militarism as a clear manifestation of all negative aspects of patriarchy. In this sense, they considered the army as an institution whose objectives and values directly favoured the oppression of women.

The ideological strengthening of military values directly confronts the values we want to banish, which have been used to keep us under submission. These military values are the hierarchical organisation of society . . ., the exaltation of virility as a value used to dominate women, of strength, of violence, standardisation and confinement of all remaining values to the private sphere.⁸⁶

Some activists of antimilitarist groups were also linked to the gay liberation movement.⁸⁷ Gay activists participated in antimilitarist campaigns and regarded the army in a very similar way to feminists, that is, a military institution which stood for an ideology and values that hindered homosexual liberation.⁸⁸

Nevertheless, the active presence of activists of gender liberation organisations did not mean the antimilitarist movement fully and immediately embraced these ideologies, let alone applying them in daily life. It should not be forgotten that Spain was coming out of a forty-year, deeply male chauvinist dictatorship, where only one type of sexuality and masculinity was accepted and where women played a secondary role.⁸⁹ The main criticism of the gay liberation groups referred to the language and the ideas of manhood that members of the antimilitarist movement occasionally expressed in their public campaigns.⁹⁰ Likewise, women had to fight back and raise their voices for their demands to be taken into account on the antimilitarist agenda. Indeed, during the 1970s and 1980s it was common

⁸⁵ Minutes of meeting, May 1986, Madrid, 'Segunda declaración ideológica del MOC', in 'II Congreso del MOC', 1986, AEP, Archive of MOC, box 43.

⁸⁶ Minutes of meeting DOAN, 'Acerca del feminismo, el pacifismo...', in 'II Trobada del Moviment per la Pau', Barcelona, 16–19 Mar. 1985, AEP, Archive of MOC, box 'III Antimilitarismo'.

⁸⁷ MOC, *Legítima*, 132–57; Eugeni Rodríguez and Jordi Muñoz, 'Trencant normes, trencant files', in 'II Jornades Estatals Antimilitarists' (Nov. 1988), Arxiu Històric Fundació Cipriano García (AHFCG), Archive of Tomàs Gisbert i Caselli, box 3.

⁸⁸ Eugeni Rodríguez and Adolf Osto, 'Gay y objetor', La Puça i el General, 49 (Nov.- Dec. 1986), 17-18.

⁸⁹ Elena Casado, 'La construcción socio-cognitiva de las identidades de género de las mujeres españolas (1975–1995)', PhD thesis, Madrid, 2002, 202–14; Víctor Mora, Al margen de la naturaleza: La persecución de la homosexualidad durante el franquismo. Leyes, terapias y condenas (Madrid: Debate, 2016); and Víctor Ramírez, 'Franquismo y disidencia sexual. La visión del Ministerio Fiscal de la época', Aposta. Revista de Ciencias Sociales, 77 (April–June 2018).

⁹⁰ Jordi Muñoz, 'La fràgil botigueta radikal', La Puça i el General, 57 (Jan.-Feb. 1989), 35-6.

for female issues to be downplayed on the groups' agendas.⁹¹ This inequality became clear through the use of language in public statements, which only mentioned male objectors, omitting women or their contributions to the protest repertoire and relegating women to support groups as well as through the extremely low number of articles written by women for antimilitarist magazines such as *La Puça i el General*. The emerging tensions were reflected in the minutes of MOC's assemblies,⁹² with many women eventually abandoning the antimilitarist organisations. In some cases, these women decided to develop their own activism within exclusively female antimilitarist and pacifist groups. One of the most important examples was the group *Dones Antimilitaristes* (DOAN), in Barcelona.⁹³

For a significant sector of society, the army had held a negative image since the years of the Civil War. A part of the army rebelled against and defeated the republic, which contributed to the genesis of the Francoist dictatorship, where it played an active, repressive role. In some regions it was even considered as a 'foreign occupying force'.⁹⁴ Furthermore, both antimilitarist activists as well as a significant part of the regime's opposition perceived the army as a threat during the entire transition process, a fear that was exacerbated with the failed coup d'état of 23 February 1981. Many activists from social and antimilitarist movements⁹⁵ interpreted this event as a warning from circles close to Franco's regime on the limits of political openness during the transition and as additional evidence which proved that the army still represented a real 'counter-revolutionary' threat.

At a symbolic level, the antimilitarist movement considered and condemned the army as an institution that promoted, among others, 'male chauvinist', 'authoritarian' and 'fascist' values, which directly collided with the ideology of the antimilitarist organisations.⁹⁶ Moreover, in regions such as Catalonia and the Basque Country nationalist motivations also contributed to the rejection of the Spanish army. But undoubtedly the argument that resonated the most with the Spanish population, regardless of their political affiliation, was the considerable personal risk that the military service entailed. The official figures of deaths by accident or suicide and the number of cases of drug addiction during military service in the 1980s further discredited the institution and lent support to resisting military service. In Spain the popularity of the *insumisión* campaign particularly increased due to the polarising political and social climate of the period.⁹⁷ The crisis of military conscription grew into a Europe-wide phenomenon.⁹⁸ In particular, the question of Spanish membership in NATO and the ensuing referendum in 1986 proved a fertile ground for ongoing debates on antimilitarism.

The issue of Spain's NATO membership dominated the electoral agenda of 1982, with all left-wing parties opposing it. The issue gained even further relevance when the PSOE promised to call a referendum on this issue in case it won the elections. Felipe Gonzalez, the successful PSOE candidate for prime minister, fulfilled this promise. However, once in government, the socialists progressively

⁹¹ 'El MOC i les dones, les dones i el MOC, les dones del MOC i altres', *Mocador*, 5 (Feb. 1988), 11, MOC Sevilla, 'Sobre el encuentro de mujeres de los días 7 y 8 de noviembre', in 'Asamblea del MOC', Madrid (Nov. 1987), AEP, Archive of MOC, box 70, and Mabel Cañada, 'Carta a la asamblea del MOC con motivo de la asamblea del 24 al 27 de julio de 1980', *Agenda*, 62, 15 (Nov. 1980), 8–10, AEP, Archive of MOC, box 81.

⁹² As, for example, when in 1980 a general assembly was programmed for the same dates as the International Conference on Women and Militarism, held in Laurieston, Scotland; or the cancellation of the meeting concerning the conscription of women, as a result of the sentence of the Constitutional Court on the appeal regarding the CO and ASS law.

⁹³ Interview with Montserrat Cervera (DOAN), 30 Apr. 2014, and 'DOAN. Dones Antimilitaristes', Duoda: Revista d'estudis feminists, 7 (1994), 167–73.

⁹⁴ Paul Preston, La política de la venganza. El fascismo y el militarismo en la España del siglo XX (Barcelona: Península, 2004), 276; Ballbé, Orden, 402–49.

⁹⁵ 'Editorial', La Puça i el General (15 Mar. 1981), 3.

⁹⁶ Porret and García, *Abajo*, and Pereda, *Tropa*.

⁹⁷ Between 1980 and 1985, 848 recruits died during CMS, of which 205 committed suicide and 250 others attempted it. Overall, there were 31,929 cases of hospitalisation and 6,300 cases of drug addiction. Figures taken from the editorial 'Muerte en la mili', *El País*, 3 May 1985, available at: https://elpais.com/diario/1985/05/03/opinion/483919212_850215. html (last visited Feb. 2022); Alberto Hernando, 'Paz sangrienta', *La Puça i el General*, 45 (June–Aug. 1985), 6.

⁹⁸ Ajangiz, Servicio, and Sampedro, 'Leyes', 143-72.

changed their position until they eventually became the main advocates of remaining in the alliance.⁹⁹ Finally, the government's stance won by a very close margin.¹⁰⁰

During the referendum campaign the PSOE was heavily invested in keeping Spain in NATO. The governing party had to campaign hard to counter the popularity of the 'movement for peace', which comprised numerous pacifist and antimilitarist organisations specifically created for the occasion, as well as territorial platforms in major Spanish cities, such as the *Coordinadora Española de Organizaciones Pacifistas* or the *Coordinadora Estatal por el Desarme y la Desnuclearización Total*. Antimilitarist groups from MOC to Mili KK, but also other local antimilitarist organisations, played an active role in the anti-NATO campaign. All these diverse platforms brought about a wide heterogeneity of social movements: neighbourhood associations, feminist groups, student groups, trade union sections, pacifist organisations, political parties and, of course, different organisations affiliated to the antimilitarist movement.¹⁰¹

The movement for peace was without a doubt the social movement with the biggest reach and the highest social and political impact on the entire country during the first half of the 1980s, bolstered by the pan-European mobilisation of the previous years in the wake of the planned deployment of US Cruise and Pershing missiles. The peace movement therefore strengthened the antimilitarist movement in three distinct ways: firstly, the huge public endorsement of the pacifist message brought to the fore issues such as the legitimacy of the Cold War, disarmament, military spending, etc.¹⁰² Against this background the *insumisos* were able to make their resistance to CMS relevant for a large segment of the Spanish population.¹⁰³ Moreover, the high mobilisation of those years allowed the antimilitarist organisations to substantially expand their support networks and infiltrate other social movements. Finally, the extremely close result of the referendum in favour of NATO membership convinced the antimilitarist movement that a significant part of the population was able to understand and might even support the *insumision* campaign.

Their observations were not off mark. Indicatively, in the early 1990s, only 74 per cent of the Spanish population was against the imprisonment of *insumisos*, a percentage that increased up to 87 per cent when younger people were included in the survey. Furthermore, the 'Manifesto for the Abolition of Military Service', published by the antimilitarist movement in 1989, was endorsed by some of the main parliamentary parties in Catalonia, Galicia and the Basque Country. In 1993, only the PSOE and PP still advocated forced recruitment.¹⁰⁴

It should be noted how the political circumstances favoured once more the *insumisos* in the early 1990s, when the Gulf War broke out. Spain sent around 1,200 soldiers, of whom 150 were young men on CMS.¹⁰⁵ Thus, the threat of participating in a real war was no longer just a theoretical possibility, which brought about more support for *insumisión*. Indeed, between 1989 and 1990, 1,200 men declared themselves *insumisos*, and by 1994 MOC estimated there were 10,800 *insumisos*.¹⁰⁶ As

⁹⁹ Abdón Mateos, ed., 'La izquierda ante la OTAN', Ayer, 103 (2016), and 'Los socialistas españoles y la cuestión atlántica hasta el referéndum de 1986', Ayer, 103 (2016), 51–70: and Carlos Ángel Ordás, 'OTAN de entrada No. El PSOE y el uso político de la integración española en el Pacto Atlántico o cómo hacer de la necesidad virtud, 1980–1986', Carlos Navajas and Diego Iturriaga, eds., España en Democracia: Actas del IV Congreso de Historia de Nuestro Tiempo (Logroño, 2012), 293–305.

¹⁰⁰ In some autonomous communities the majority of the population voted against it, as in the cases of the Canarias, Catalonia, the Basque Country and La Rioja, available at: http://www.congreso.es/consti/elecciones/referendos/ref_otan.htm (last visited Feb. 2022).

¹⁰¹ Abdón Mateos, 'Los socialistas españoles', and Prat, *Moviéndose*, 137-41.

¹⁰² For example, the magazine En Peu de Pau, launched in 1984, referenced these themes.

¹⁰³ José María Riaza, 'Los jóvenes y las Fuerzas Armadas' and Juan Díez Nicolás, 'La transición política y la opinión pública española ante los problemas de la defensa y hacia las Fuerzas Armadas', *Reis*, 36 (1986), 77–100 and 13–24; Ignacio Cosidó, *El servicio militar en los 90: perspectivas de cambio* (Madrid: Fundación José Canalejas, 1990), and Javier Elzo, *Jóvenes Españoles* (Madrid: Fundación Santa María, 1994).

¹⁰⁴ Ibarra, Objeción, 283-4; and Ajangiz, 'Objeción', 178.

¹⁰⁵ Ajangiz, 'Objeción', 146; *Matxinada*, Bilbao, 5 Jan. 1993, 18, cited in Sampedro, 'Leyes', 164.

¹⁰⁶ Olmo, *Movimiento*, 353–88

explained by Oliver, the judges showed a great disparity in the sentences of *insumisos*, most of which were under a year, and even in some cases resulted in an acquittal. The *insumisos* continued with the line of action incorporated at the time of Pepe Beunza: using incarceration as a way of discrediting the government, which eventually avoided the solution of incarceration.

Eventually, both CO and the ASS were suspended in 2001, as a result of the 1996 government agreement between the People's Party (Partido Popular) and the Catalonian party Convergence and Union (Convergència i Unió). By doing so, Spain joined other NATO countries which had abandoned conscription: the United Kingdom (1962), Luxembourg (1967), the United States (1973) and Canada, which did not have obligatory conscription in the first place. Throughout the 1990s, more countries which were culturally and geographically close to Spain also opted for a fully professional army: Belgium (1994), the Netherlands (1996) and France, which declared its end in February 1996, becoming effective in 2001. Following this trend, during the first decade of the twenty-first century, an important number of European NATO members also chose a professional army, but not all of them.¹⁰⁷ There is no single cause which explains the reasons for the suppression or suspension of obligatory conscription. On the contrary, each country's stance is the result of its own tradition and geostrategic context.¹⁰⁸ And yet, some academic analyses prove the existence of certain elements which had an influence on the transition towards a professional army. Firstly, it is important to consider the general context in which, by the second half of the twentieth century, the appropriateness of mass armies and even conscription were questioned.¹⁰⁹ Within this line of thought, some voices supported the reduction and specialisation of the troops, while others questioned the legitimacy of conscription considering the citizens' individual rights.¹¹⁰ Some of the political discourses have been based on budget; according to these approaches, which endorse the abolition of conscription, the labour costs are lower in professional armies, although this argument triggers a debate.¹¹¹ Another position is based on the perception of security in each specific country. In this sense, the end of the Cold War and the lack of territorial tensions in many countries contributed to the transition towards a fully professional army.¹¹²

¹⁰⁷ Ajangiz, Servicio; Christopher Jehn and Zachary Selden, 'The End of Conscription in Europe?', Contemporary Economic Policy, 20, 2 (2002), 93–100; Cindy Williams, 'From Conscripts to Volunteers', Naval War College Review, 58, 1 (2005), 39–66.

¹⁰⁸ Bernard Boëne, 'La professionnalisation des armées: contexte et raisons, impact fonctionnel et sociopolitique', *Revue Française de Sociologie*, 44, 4 (2003), 647–93; Jehn and Selden, 'End'.

¹⁰⁹ James Burk, 'The Decline of Mass Armed Forces and Compulsory Military Service', Defense Analysis, 8, 1 (1992), 45–59; Jacques van Doorn, 'The Military and the Crisis of Legitimacy', in Gwyn Harries-Jenkins and Jacques van Doorn, eds., The Military and the Problem of Legitimacy (London: Sage, 1975), 17–40; Bart Horeman and Marc Stolwijk, Refusing to Bear Arms: A World Survey of Conscription and Conscientious Objection to Military Service. America, Former USSR, Asia and Austrial, Middle East (London: War Resisters' International, 1998); Bart Horeman, Refusing to Bear Arms: A World Survey of Conscription and Conscientious Objection to Military Service. America, Former USSR, Asia and Austrial, Middle East (London: War Resisters' International, 1998); Bart Horeman, Refusing to Bear Arms: A World Survey of Conscription and Conscientious Objection to Military Service. Part 1: Europe (London: War Resisters' International, 1997), Karl Haltiner, 'The Definite End of the Mass Army in Western Europe?, Armed Forces and Society, 25, 1 (1998), 7–36; Morris Janowitz, 'The Decline of the Mass Army', Military Review, 52, 2 (1972), 10–16; Catherine Kelleher, 'Mass Armies in the 1970s: The Debate in Western Europe', Armed Forces and Society, 5, 1 (1978), 3–29, Colin Mellors and John McKean, 'Confronting the State: Conscientious Objection in Western Europe', Bulletin of Peace Proposals, 13, 3 (1984), 227–39; Jan Van der Meulen and Philippe Manigart, 'Zero Draft in the Low Countries: The Final Shift to the All-Volunteer Force', Armed Forces and Society, 24, 2 (1997), 315–32.

¹¹⁰ Stephan Pfaffenzeller, 'Conscription and Democracy: The Mythology of Civil-Military Relations', Armed Forces and Society, 36, 3 (2010), 481–504.

¹¹¹ Kristiaan Kerstens and Eric Meyermans, 'The Draft versus an All–Volunteer Force: Issues of Efficiency and Equity in the Belgian Draft', *Defense Economics*, 4, 3 (1993), 271–84; Stephan Pfaffenzeller, 'Conscription'; Panu Poutvaara and Andreas Wagener, 'Ending Military Conscription', *CESifo DICE Report*, 9, 2 (2011), 36–43; and 'Conscription: Economic Costs and Political Allure', *The Economics of Peace and Security Journal*, 2, 1 (2007), 6–15.

¹¹² Julia Evetts, 'Explaining the Construction of Professionalism in the Military: History, Concepts and Theories', *Revue française de sociologie*, 44, 4 (2003), 759–76; L. Mjoset and S. van Holde, 'Killing for the State, Dying for the Nation: An Introductory Essay on the Life Cycle of Conscription into Europe's Armed Forces', in Lars Mjøset and Stephen van Holde, eds., *The Comparative Study of Conscription in the Armed Forces* (Amsterdam: Emerald Publishing, 2002);

Within the catalogue of arguments which defended the maintenance of conscription, we find, for instance, certain discourses where the draft army is considered to provide specific social and political profits, such as a certain capacity of social cohesion and mixture, the conveyance of civilised values and a greater openness to democratic stances.¹¹³ In the Spanish case, this line of thought lacks soundness, for several reasons. Firstly, the compulsory military service established in Spain since the nineteenth century was never free of significant differences according to the social status and economic capacities of the recruit's family. Secondly, the military uprisings have been recurrent in Spain's contemporary history, up to the point where the first democratic period, the Second Republic, ended as a consequence of the civil war caused by the attempt of the military coup d'état in 1936. During the Francoist dictatorship, the army became one of the foundations of the regime, used as a space of social control and political indoctrination.¹¹⁴ Even during the transition process, the army became a reactionary threat, particularly with the attempt at a new coup d'état on 23 February 1981. Taking all this into account, it is easy to understand why the antimilitarist movement's discourses during the last third of the twentieth century in Spain tried to discredit the army on the basis of its antidemocratic character, and also because it conveyed authoritarian, male and Spanish chauvinist values (without respecting the different national realities of the Spanish territory).¹¹⁵

On the other hand, if we analyse the Spanish case we can find many of the arguments which supported the professionalisation of the armed forces. For instance, Spain did not experience any tension on its frontiers, it was a member of a military alliance and, finally, as already pointed out, there were other countries which had already started the process of professionalisation of their armed forces.

However, the main cause which brought about the end of conscription in Spain was the political and social influence of the antimilitarist movement, which succeeded in the task of discrediting conscription and convinced a wide sector of Spanish society. As a matter of fact, the Defence Minister, Julián García Vargas, considered the phenomenon of objection and *insumisión* as a 'problem of State' which was driving 'Spain to a dead end'.¹¹⁶ As has already been explained, the antimilitarist and *insumisión* movement ended up becoming a space of socialisation for a wide sector of Spanish youth, which also provided an identity through different social practices. This latter feature had a special relevance in some territories with an important national identity, such as Catalunya, Navarra and the Basque Country.¹¹⁷

The objective was the complete professionalisation of armed forces and the end of the problems that derived from resistance to compulsory military service.¹¹⁸ However, the transition to the new model was not easy, due to the difficulty in filling the number of vacancies for the new army. In 2000, a year before the suspension of conscription was made effective, there were candidates for only 60 per cent of the 17,500 vacancies announced.¹¹⁹

Conclusion

The fight against compulsory military service, from CO to *insumisión*, was an important exercise of resistance against the state itself, challenging its authority to force its citizens to carry out compulsory

Tibor Szvircsev Tresch, 'The Transformation of Switzerland's Militia: Armed Forces and the Role of the Citizen in Uniform', Armed Forces and Society, 37, 2 (2011), 239-60.

¹¹³ Pfaffenzeller, 'Conscription'; Poutvaara and Wagener, 'Ending'.

¹¹⁴ Velasco-Martínez, 'Uniformizando'.

¹¹⁵ Porret and García, *Abajo*; Pereda, *Tropa*.

¹¹⁶ El País, 29 May 1994, available at: https://elpais.com/diario/1994/05/29/espana/770162416_850215.html (last visited Feb. 2022).

¹¹⁷ Oliver, Movimiento de objeción.

¹¹⁸ El País, 17 Apr. 1996, available at: https://elpais.com/diario/1996/04/17/espana/829692016_850215.html (last visited Feb. 2022).

¹¹⁹ Carlos Navajas, 'La profesionalización de las Fuerzas Armadas durante la primera legislatura popular', *Historia del pre*sente, 4 (2004), 184–209.

services, either military or civil, both in the last period of the dictatorship and during the transition to democracy. The antimilitarist movement advocated, in a tacit way, individual freedom by questioning the obligations towards the state. The *insumisión* campaign also constituted a way of testing the limits of the new democratic system, which was politically consolidated by 1982. During the forty preceding years, the dictatorial regime was enormously repressive in the face of any sign of protest, with its public image being the only area in which the Francoist elites showed any sensitivity. The transition to democratic rule required the dialogue between state and society to be changed. Even though the new state relied on political and social legitimacy to pass legislative reforms and implement the latter, the methods of subduing citizens under these regulations could never reach the level of repression the previous regime had applied. In spite of what the law declared, the repressive methods used against *insumisos* were reduced during the 1990s due to the social support that *insumisión* received.

The *insumisión* campaign presented a real challenge for the newly emerged democratic system in Spain. It was the first significant test for the government, with a certain social group antagonising the authorities by deliberately breaking existing laws. The *insumisión* campaign became part of a battle for legitimacy in which the government initially had an advantage. In 1988, the PSOE government commanded huge social and political legitimacy, which enabled it to force conscription and implement the transition towards the full establishment of professional armed forces, in terms of the necessities and momentum of the state itself. In 1986, the PSOE had just won the referendum to stay in NATO, albeit by a very narrow margin; it regained an absolute, although reduced, majority in the elections of the same year, and the Constitutional Court had ruled in its favour regarding the appeal on the laws of CO and ASS. Besides, the government had freed all objectors up to that year from the obligation of doing CMS, thus discarding the 'historic activists' of the *insumisión* campaign. However, around 20,000 people became *insumisos* between 1989 and 2001, meaning that the government had to deal with an important act of collective disobedience which was able to redirect state repression against the state itself.¹²⁰

The *insumisos* could reverse the situation in their favour by capitalising on the repression they endured. The registered repressive acts were a constant embarrassment for the government whilst generating sympathy for the movement within Spanish society and even certain local administrations and political parties. It was the combination of these two key factors – the strategic use of legal penalties and the abundance of societal support – that determined the success of *insumisión*. However, there were other aspects that contributed to this success, such as the negative image of the army, inherited from the Francoist dictatorship, the political opportunities generated by the referendum and the general discontent with the Gulf War.

Beyond political issues, antimilitarist activism contributed to endorsing the social and cultural changes Spain witnessed in the last quarter of the twentieth century. Firstly, activism within antimilitarist groups attracted a considerable sector of Spanish youth who openly opposed Francoism and were critical or sceptical about the new democratic scenario. The antimilitarist groups became the first space of political activism for many young people where they tried to break away from, or at least challenge, the values promoted during the forty years of dictatorship. Thus, they openly questioned the army, one of the main pillars of the dictatorship, but they also threw doubt on values associated with this institution: a strong Spanish nationalism, blind obedience, authoritarianism and virility.

Secondly, antimilitarist activism became a crucial platform for the exchange of political ideas. In this regard it is important to point out the role *insumisión* played as a tool for establishing a network of relationships between different social organisations. The debate and subsequently the referendum on NATO membership contributed to the convergence of several social and political movements such as the student, neighbourhood, feminist, environmental, nationalist, pacifist and antimilitarist movements, together with the left-wing parties. The following *insumisión* campaign helped maintain this interaction between social movements in a latent way and kept going the public debate regarding

¹²⁰ Aguirre, Ajangiz, Ibarra and Sainz, Insumisión, 25.

the causes of antimilitarism and pacifism. This explains why a good part of Spanish society accepted the arguments of the *insumisos*. Moreover, it sowed the seeds of pacifist culture in Spanish society, which would blossom years later in the significant protests against the Gulf War (1991) and the Iraq War (2003).

Finally, the *insumisión* campaign has set an example for organisation, action and success in the imaginary of Spain's social movements of the last thirty years. However, the context in which it took place is often ignored: immediately following the years of a highly militarised dictatorship and shaped by a heated public debate regarding membership of NATO. It is also crucial to note how the government kept on changing throughout the years its methods of dealing with the social movements' strategies, mainly by prioritising fines and employment disqualifications, and resorting to imprisonment only in specific cases. Having said that, we have witnessed an increase in repressive forms, including incarceration, during the last decade.

Cite this article: Ordás García CÁ (2024). The Antimilitarist Campaign against Compulsory Military Service in Spain during the 1970s and 1980s. *Contemporary European History* **33**, 286–304. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0960777322000224